Analysing China's Arms Sales to South Asia

*Shantanu Roy-Chaudhury

t is not well known that 60 per cent of China's conventional arms exports in the last decade has been to Pakistan, Bangladesh, Myanmar, and Sri Lanka; with Pakistan now the largest importer of Chinese arms¹. Exports to the region include fighter aircraft, warships, submarines, missiles, and tanks amongst others and have amounted to more than USD 9.6 billion between 2008 and 2018². This paper analyses the sale of Chinese arms to these neighbours of India and evaluates the objectives they could be driven by. It will also examine the security concerns this could have for India and the impact on the geopolitical balance in the region. In conclusion, the paper will argue that China has been using arms exports as a foreign policy tool to expand its influence in South Asia for two main reasons: primarily as a facet to ensure the success of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), as all of the four countries are crucial outlets to the Indian Ocean for China to circumnavigate the Malacca Strait and ensure a smooth supply of energy resources from the Middle East, and secondly, by arming India's neighbours, Beijing has ensured that New Delhi is restricted in its ambitions to become a larger Asian power and a direct challenge to China.

China's Defence Industry

The People's Republic of China has been heavily investing in the modernisation of its arms

industry since the 1970s. One of the three pillars of the country's military modernisation which took place under Deng Xiaoping was the transformation of the defence industry. An important aspect of this was to become self-reliant in the production of weapons and technologies. Following this, for several decades, Chinese arms manufacturers produced low-cost weapons which were not able to compete with the more sophisticated weapons and market dominance of the Western arms manufacturers. Recent advances in technology and manufacturing, however, have enabled Chinese defence contractors to close the gap with Russian and Western companies to compete more effectively by providing lower prices-making Chinese arms an increasingly attractive choice worldwide³. Since then, "China's military modernisation has been striking for the speed of development and breadth of its ambition to modernise the People's Liberation Army by 2035 and create world-class forces by 2049"4. The volume of Chinese arms exports grew by 275 per cent between 2000 and 2017 while its arms imports decreased by 56 per cent⁵. A successful and thriving defence industry has not only allowed China to become increasingly self-reliant but has also enabled the country to become the fifth-largest arms exporter globally⁶.

Historically, there have been four major motivations for Chinese arms exports: ideological

*Shantanu Roy-Chaudhury is an Associate at the Albright Stonebridge Group based in New Delhi. He has an MPhil from the University of Oxford, St. Antony's College specialising in the International Relations of South Asia.

India Foundation Journal, July-August 2020

motivations through the 1950s and 1960s; geopolitical motivations through the 1970s and early 1980s; commercial motivations through the 1980s to the 2000s; and competitive motivations during the present-day⁷. To give an idea of how far China has come with its defence production, in 2019 the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI), based on estimated arms sales placed the three largest Chinese arms companies, the Aviation Industry Corporation of China (AVIC), China North Industries Group Corporation (NORINCO), and the China Electronics Technology Group Corporation (CETC) in the top 10 largest defence companies globally⁸. This includes manufacturing weapons for China's own armed forces which had an enormous estimated budget of USD 181.1 billion in 2019, behind only the United States (U.S.)9. This successful militaryindustrial complex has enabled China to sell weapons globally, including in Latin America, albeit modestly, and across Africa. Between 2008 and 2018, China exported USD 15.7 billion worth of conventional weapons across the globe¹⁰. Chinese arms exports are only limited by the fact that four of the top ten arms importers between 2014 and 2018, India, Australia, Korea, and Vietnam do not procure Chinese weapons for political reasons¹¹. Chinese weapons have become even more appealing to countries with limited defence budgets since China is willing to finance arms sales with large loans along with few restrictions on the enduse of its weapons¹². Additionally, China has also made the most of market opportunities. With the U.S. restricting the export of its Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAVs), China has made its UAVs available to countries which have traditionally

bought American or Russian weapons such as the United Arab Emirates, Saudi Arabia, Egypt, and Serbia¹³. Looking at South Asia, most of China's exports are sold to countries closer to the mainland. These countries, with small military procurement budgets, have favourably viewed Chinese weapons and systems.

Pakistan

Founded on shared hostility with India, military relations between the 'all-weather friends' China and Pakistan go back to the 1970s when China was instrumental in enhancing Pakistan's nuclear programme. To effectively summarise China's relationship with Pakistan in the past, Andrew Small has stated that "if the military relationship lies at the heart of China-Pakistan ties, nuclear weapons lie at the heart of the military relationship"14. This statement accurately explains the importance of China helping Pakistan's nuclear programme and sets the stage for the flourishing relationship in conventional arms in the succeeding years. China not only provided highly enriched uranium, ring magnets for processing the uranium, and educating its nuclear scientists, but also provided Islamabad with nuclear-capable M-11 (Ghaznavi) missiles having a range of 290 km¹⁵. The underlying political objective behind China's bolstering of Pakistan was and continues to be to foil India's regional ambitions.

Furthermore, Pakistan is also an important part of China's ambition to become a global power through the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC). With the Gwadar port being developed by China, the CPEC through Pakistan provides Beijing with a route to the Arabian Sea, thereby extending its reach in the Indian Ocean. In effect, this has successfully kept India preoccupied with a nuclear Pakistan on its western border and a nuclear China to its east. Pakistan's relationship with China has been strengthened due to American sanctions which have caused Islamabad to lean closer to Beijing. Pakistan's souring relations with the U.S. has led to the Trump administration suspending USD 2 billion in security assistance which included a USD 300 million cut in military aid in 2018¹⁶. This makes China a natural partner to Pakistan to challenge American dominance in the region and replace American arms exports. Thus, close military ties between China and Pakistan have paved the way for the latter to become the largest importer of Chinese arms.

Political objectives often underlie these transactions as growing cooperation between Beijing and Islamabad on counter-terrorism initiatives led to arms sales surging from USD 250 million in 2008 to USD 758 million in 200917. Since 2009, sales to Pakistan have averaged USD 584 million annually¹⁸. In the largest arms deal to date between the two nations in July 2015, China is to provide eight stealth attack submarines to Pakistan in a USD 5 billion deal with four submarines expected to be delivered by 2023 and the remaining four to be built in Karachi by 202819. This is crucial for Pakistan's nuclear capabilities and will enable Islamabad to have a limited sea-based deterrent. In March 2018, the sale of sophisticated optical tracking systems were announced that could be used for nuclear missiles with multiple warheads²⁰. Other deals have included the co-developed JF-17 aircraft, which the Pakistan Air Force (PAF) has four squadrons of, China's ongoing construction of the Type-054 AP class warship for the Pakistan Navy, Type-59 tanks, Type-531 armoured personnel carriers, and missile boats²¹. In the past decade, Chinese arms have accounted for almost 70 per cent of Pakistan's arms and ammunition²².

The JF-17 multirole aircraft has boosted the PAF's capabilities and China's instrumental help in developing the aircraft has also enabled Pakistan to triple its arms exports by exporting it to Myanmar and Nigeria. China has also provided A-100 Multiple Rocket Launchers, VT-1A tanks, and HQ-16 medium-range surface to air missiles (SAM) to the Pakistani military²³.

In addition to being Pakistan's largest arms supplier which has amounted to USD 6.4 billion between 2008 and 2018, China is using the flourishing relationship to enhance its strategic outreach in the region. By bolstering Pakistan over time through a continuous flow of weapons exports and technologies against India, China has kept New Delhi occupied within the region, constraining its aspiration to become a major power in Asia. From Beijing's perspective, if India were able to subordinate Pakistan, New Delhi's position would be strengthened against China thereby reducing its power and influence in South Asia²⁴.

Bangladesh

Similar to Pakistan, Bangladesh provides an outlet to the Indian Ocean through the Bay of Bengal for China and is also part of the BRI. In Beijing's wider geostrategic goals, growing ties and arms exports to Bangladesh play a dual role in revenue from sales, along with checking Indian ambitions in South Asia. China has provided 71.8 per cent of Bangladesh's military procurements between 2008 and 2018 amounting to USD 1.93 billion²⁵. The main reason for China's dominance in Bangladesh's arms procurement is that Dhaka has been able to make these purchases supported by generous loans and competitive prices²⁶. With a defence budget of USD 3.87 billion in 2019-20, a budget arguably too low to procure arms from the wider global market, Chinese weapons are a lucrative option. All three arms of Bangladesh's military have benefited from Chinese weapons. The Bangladesh army has procured 44 Type-90-II (MBT-2000) tanks from China in 2011 and further signed a contract for 44 VT-5 light tanks in 2019. Anti-aircraft missiles, hand-held anti-aircraft missiles, and PF-98 anti-tank rockets have also been purchased²⁷. The Navy has procured two Type-056 corvettes which were commissioned in 2016 with another two being delivered and awaiting commissioning. The Navy has also acquired two anti-surface warfare capable Durjoyclass patrol vessels with five more under construction along with two used Type-035G Mingclass submarines for just over USD 100 million each in 2013²⁸. The submarines have antagonised India with analysts stating that their procurement, taking into consideration Bangladesh's economic situation combined with being surrounded by India on three sides is an act of provocation since submarines are offensive weapons of sea denial²⁹. On the other hand, China's ambassador to Dhaka stated that these submarines would help bring stability in the region³⁰. The Bangladesh Air Force has procured three squadrons of Chengdu F-7BGI fighter aircraft, 23 K-8W intermediate training jets, various radar systems, and in 2011 the air force inducted its first surface-to-air missile system, the

short-range FM-90³¹. China has also supplied Bangladesh with the majority of its small arms which has amounted to over 16,000 rifles and 4,100 pistols³². With 70 per cent of Bangladeshi procurements being Chinese from 2008-2018, Beijing has dominated the Bangladeshi arms market and the latter has invariably become dependent on China for supplies and spares in the future³³. Furthermore, China will also be involved in building a naval facility in Bangladesh by helping the country construct its first submarine base³⁴. This raises questions for India's national security as there is the possibility of the base being used by the Chinese Navy.

Myanmar

China's relationship with Myanmar goes back to 1949 when Burma was the first non-communist country to recognise the People's Republic of China. In January 2020, the country deepened its ties with China signing 33 agreements as part of the BRI³⁵. In an attempt to reduce dependence on the Strait of Malacca for energy supplies, Myanmar's geographic location plays an important role for China and is thus important for Beijing to gain more influence in the region. The two countries have signed the development of the China-Myanmar Economic Corridor which will link the Yunnan province in China to Kyaukpyu on the Bay of Bengal where the co-developed deep-sea port project has been under construction. Once completed, this will provide China with direct links to oil supplies from the Middle East as Kyaukpyu is at one end of an oil and natural gas pipeline running to the Yunnan province³⁶. Therefore, access to Myanmar's ports provides China with

strategic influence in the Bay of Bengal and the wider Indian Ocean region.

Going by China's strategic ambitions, providing Myanmar with arms is an important aspect of the warming relations between the two countries which pre-date the BRI. Since the 1990s, Myanmar's armed forces have "attempted to develop limited conventional-warfare capabilities, and have brought into service new armoured vehicles, air-defence weapons, artillery, combat aircraft and ships procured mainly from China and Russia"37. Additionally, China began to supply Myanmar with arms as a way to win allies following the crackdown in Tiananmen Square, since Myanmar at the time was also internationally condemned for its human rights record³⁸. Arms exports since then have only increased with Beijing selling USD 1.2 billion worth of weapons between 2008 and 2018. Most of Myanmar's weapons are Chinese and the country is China's third-largest market having imported USD 720 million since 2013³⁹.

Since 1989, China has supplied the country with fighter jets, armoured vehicles, and naval vessels apart from training all three arms of the Burmese armed forces. Till date, the Myanmar army has procured the VT-1A, Type-69-II, and Type-62 tanks and the Type-85, Type-90 AFV, and WZ551 armoured personnel carriers from China⁴⁰. Procurements also include the Type 84 and Type 653 armoured engineering vehicles. The SY-400 and Norinco SH1 artillery guns are also part of the Myanmar army along with the KS-1A air defence medium-range surface to air missiles and the HN-5A portable surface to air missiles⁴¹. The Myanmar Navy which started its modernisation programme in 2001 procured two Type-053H1 class frigates from China which were significantly upgraded with new missiles and sensors⁴². The navy also operates Hainan-class naval patrol boats and radar equipment from China. The Myanmar Air Force's combat aircraft are predominantly Chinese, operating multiple squadrons of the Nanchang Q-5, Chengdu J-7, Shenyang J-6, and the JF-17 which was jointly developed by China and Pakistan. Additionally, the air force operates the Shaanxi Y-8 and Harbin Y-12 transport aircraft from China along with the Hongdu JL-8 trainer aircraft43. Thus, in its entirety, between 1990 and 2016, China provided 120 aircraft, 696 armoured vehicles, 125 artillery units, 21 naval vessels, and 1,029 missiles to Myanmar⁴⁴. China has also provided Myanmar with numerous small arms and ammunition in addition to major weapon systems. Similar to Pakistan and Bangladesh, China's arms exports to Myanmar complicate the security scenario for India. Besides, with the development of the Kyaukpyu port, Beijing has made significant inroads into the country which could complicate India's maritime strategy for the Bay of Bengal since China's exports to Myanmar are often linked with the interest of establishing military bases in the country⁴⁵.

Sri Lanka

The island nation of Sri Lanka is an important pearl in Beijing's Maritime Silk Road Initiative (MSRI), the maritime arm of the wider BRI. The country's position just above the major sea lines of communication and only 50 km away from the Indian mainland provides sufficient geostrategic and geopolitical incentives for China to cultivate relations with Sri Lanka. President Mahinda Rajapaksa's tilt towards China during his tenure between 2005 and 2015 is a success of the Chinese strategy. China has been the largest supplier of arms to Sri Lanka since the 1950s which has seen the transfer of small arms, ammunition, landmines, naval vessels, tanks, and aircraft. Cooperation was intensified during Sri Lanka's bloody civil war and in 2007 a presidential visit to China yielded a USD 37.6 million deal to purchase six Chinese J-7BS/G fighter jets, anti-aircraft guns, JY-11 3D air surveillance radars, armoured personnel carriers, and other weaponry⁴⁶. This was the result of an arms embargo by western nations and India who refused to sell weapons to Sri Lanka due to accusations of human rights violations by the country's military against the Tamil minority population during the civil war. Beijing, making the most of the situation capitalised on the market opportunity and filled the void left by the traditional arms exporters, providing USD 1 billion worth of military equipment⁴⁷.

Continuing the exports of weapons to the island nation, China has helped the modernisation of the Sri Lankan armed forces and in July 2019 gifted a Type-053 frigate to Sri Lanka to enhance the Sri Lankan Navy's surveillance capabilities. Beijing has also agreed to provide USD 14 million for the procurement of Chinese-made counter-insurgency equipment along with providing the Sri Lankan police force with 150 vehicles⁴⁸. The Sri Lankan army has procured the Type-69, Type-59, and Type-63 tanks, and Type-89, Type-85, and Type-63 armoured personnel carriers from China⁴⁹. Amongst the artillery provided by Beijing, the Type-56 field gun, Type-66 howitzer, and Type-60 howitzer are also used by the army⁵⁰. The navy, apart from the frigate gifted by China, operates Haizhui class and Shanghai II class fast gunboats, and Yunnan class amphibious warfare vessels. The island nation's air force over the years has procured the Chengdu F-7 fighter aircraft, the Harbin Y-12, and Xian MA60 transport aircraft, and the Hongdu JL-8, Nanchang CJ-6, and Chengdu J-7 trainer aircraft⁵¹. China's strategy of providing aid and loans for the procurement of arms is similar to the country's strategy in Bangladesh and other nations who are unable to directly afford weapons and systems. Taking into account Sri Lanka's limited defence budget of USD 2.5 billion, it would be difficult for Colombo to make substantial procurements without assistance. This approach has ensured a footprint in Sri Lanka and also allows for deeper penetration of the Sri Lankan military procurement market. Looking beyond military exports, China's other investments and projects related to the MSRI are also capable of having strategic angles. This includes the Hambantota Port which was handed over to China on a lease for 99 years due to the inability to repay loans and raises questions of the Chinese Navy (PLAN) having unrestricted access to it.

Security Concerns for India

The procurement of weapons always has a security impact on the surrounding nations. From an Indian perspective, Chinese arms exports to its neighbours are one of the facets of Beijing's wider strategic goal of furthering its footprint in the region and limiting India's position in South Asia. This results in a threefold security concern for India. Firstly, it leads to increased militarisation of the South Asian region. Secondly, the importing countries become dependent on China for additional arms, training, and maintenance which can be used as leverage, and finally, the export of arms as a foreign policy tool has ramifications for India.

Taking into account the different weapon systems China has exported to India's neighbourhood over the years, there is no doubt that China has added to the militarisation of the region which has led to further instability to an already delicate region. Aiding Pakistan with its nuclear programme has not only bolstered Pakistan's resolve against India regarding Kashmir but has also contributed to an increase in crossborder violations under the threat of the nuclear umbrella. Similarly, the export of submarines to Pakistan and Bangladesh have added to New Delhi's maritime security concerns as they are offensive weapons of sea denial and enable Pakistan to have a limited nuclear deterrent at sea. Bangladesh's acquisition of submarines has also puzzled India as the country did not have a dire need for them and could hamper India's maritime efforts in the Bay of Bengal. China's arms exports to India's neighbours have thus increased the militarisation of South Asia, adding to an already contested space with new weapons systems. This has also led to a security dilemma, with the increased militarisation being a hindrance to peace in the region.

China's arms exports to South Asia have also enabled Beijing to use them as leverage over the recipient states. Although China does not dictate the use of weapons, it does hold a certain amount of leverage over future arms sales, supplies, and spares to countries that are dependent on it. A prime example is Pakistan not criticising China for Beijing's treatment of its Muslim Uighur community in Xinjiang. Although drawn from the 'all-weather friendship' between Islamabad and Beijing, there is no doubt that arms exports to Pakistan were in the minds of its leaders when deciding not to criticise China⁵². China is, therefore, able to build up political leverage and weapons dependency through its arms exports. Arms exports also lead to dependence on China for training and maintenance of the weapons and systems. When China sells heavy arms like fighter aircraft and submarines to a country, the importing country becomes reliant on China for a long time for training, maintenance, repairs, and spares. This reliance inevitably results in a certain degree of influence on the importing country⁵³. Furthermore, it is expected that Chinese personnel are deployed along with the arms as trainers and field service representatives to the recipient countries, creating an additional strategic footprint on the ground. For India, this leverage can play out against it if China chooses to do so in either political or diplomatic scenarios.

Combined with China's arms exports, Beijing has also sought more intimate relations in both military and economic terms with Pakistan, Bangladesh, Myanmar, and Sri Lanka. Against the backdrop of China's increasing relations with South Asia, it is important to examine the link between the growing arms exports and the BRI as a way of securing greater geopolitical influence in the region. There is no doubt that China's BRI initiatives in South Asia have challenged India's strategic interests and national security. Coupled with China's growing arms industry and arms exports, the vital question is whether weapons sales have become a new foreign policy tool for China⁵⁴.

India Foundation Journal, July-August 2020

In South Asia, China has killed two birds with one stone as it not only provides a market for its products but also manages to check Indian ambitions by using arms exports to shift the balance of power by increasing the capabilities of India's neighbours. China has therefore successfully used arms transfers to strengthen countries against states that are Beijing's rivals⁵⁵. Thus, although these exports may not be a direct foreign policy tool, with the hostilities within South Asia, it inadvertently becomes a foreign policy tool against India compromising its national security; "China has been quietly checkmating India's regional dominance in South Asia through its arms sale in countries bordering India"56. Additionally, from a Chinese strategic perspective, "it leverages strong client-state relationships and in the process bolsters Beijing's influence, particularly among neighbouring states"⁵⁷. It, therefore, is easy to see how China's arms sales to Pakistan, Bangladesh, Myanmar, and Sri Lanka indirectly act to contain India.

China's arms exports to India's neighbourhood will only increase in the future. What India needs to pay attention to are the underlying factors that have driven these weapons exports and the effects they have on the regional geopolitical balance. China has been strategically limiting India's ambitions in South Asia by investing heavily in its neighbours under the BRI umbrella. Chinese weapons exports play a similar role in not only expanding Beijing's influence in the region as it creates a dependence on China and enables exports to be used as leverage, but also by strengthening India's neighbours to keep India occupied and not be able to focus on being a direct competitor to China in Asia and the wider Indian Ocean region.

References:_

- 1 CSIS, "How dominant is China in the global arms trade?," China Power, April 26, 2019, https:// chinapower.csis.org/china-global-arms-trade/#easy-footnote-bottom-1-3646.
- 2 Ibid.
- 3 Aaron Lin, "Viewpoint: China Chipping Away at the West's Defense Market Share," National Defense, March 9, 2020, https://www.nationaldefensemagazine.org/articles/2020/3/9/china-chipping-away-at-thewests-defense-market-share.
- 4 The International Institute for Strategic Studies, The Military Balance 2019, (London: Routledge, 2019), pp. 5.
- 5 Lucie Béraud-Sudreau, Meia Nouwens, "Are arms exports a tool of Chinese foreign policy?," East Asia Forum, July 7, 2018, https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2018/07/07/are-arms-exports-a-tool-of-chinese-foreign-policy/.
- 6 CSIS, "How dominant is China in the global arms trade?".
- 7 Richard A. Bitzinger, "How China weaponizes overseas arms sales," Asia Times, April 17, 2019, https:// asiatimes.com/2019/04/how-china-weaponizes-overseas-arms-sales/.
- 8 Nan Tian, Fei Su, "Estimating The Arms Sales of Chinese Companies," SIPRI, January 2020, https:// www.sipri.org/publications/2020/sipri-insights-peace-and-security/estimating-arms-sales-chinesecompanies.
- 9 IISS, "Global defence spending: the United States widens the gap," Military Balance Blog, February 14, 2020, https://www.iiss.org/blogs/military-balance/2020/02/global-defence-spending.
- 10 CSIS, "How dominant is China in the global arms trade?".

- 11 Peter D. Wezeman, Aude Fleurant, Alexandra Kuimove, Nan Tian, Siemon T. Wezeman, "Trends in International Arms Transfers, 2018," SIPRI Fact Sheet, https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2019-03/ fs_1903_at_2018.pdf.
- 12 Aaron Lin, "Viewpoint: China Chipping Away at the West's Defense Market Share".
- 13 CSIS, "How dominant is China in the global arms trade?".
- 14 Andrew Small, The China Pakistan Axis, (Gurgaon: Vintage, 2015), pp. 29.
- 15 John Dori, Richard Fisher, "The Strategic Implications of China's Nuclear Aid to Pakistan", The Heritage Foundation, June 16, 1998, https://www.heritage.org/asia/report/the-strategic-implications-chinas-nuclear-aid-pakistan.
- 16 Farhan Bokhari, Katrina Manson, "US cancels \$300m military aid to Pakistan," Financial Times, September 2, 2018, https://www.ft.com/content/4e4f44fa-ae8f-11e8-99ca-68cf89602132.
- 17 CSIS, "How dominant is China in the global arms trade?".
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Franz-Stephan Gady, "China Confirms Export of 8 Submarines to Pakistan," The Diplomat, October 19, 2016, https://thediplomat.com/2016/10/china-confirms-export-of-8-submarines-to-pakistan/.
- 20 Eugene K. Chow, "Could China Help Pakistan Make Its Nuclear Arsenal Even Deadlier?," The National Interest, March 30, 2018, https://nationalinterest.org/blog/the-buzz/could-china-help-pakistan-make-its-nuclear-arsenal-even-25158.
- 21 Pieter D. Wezeman, Aude Fleurant, Alexandra Kuimova, Nan Tian, Siemon T. Wezeman, "Trends in International Arms Transfers, 2018".
- 22 Abhinandan Mishra, "GHQ aggression rises after China floods Pak with arms," Sunday Guardian, September 7, 2019, https://www.sundayguardianlive.com/news/ghq-aggression-rises-china-floods-pak-arms.
- 23 Charlie Gao, "Here's How China Made Pakistan Into a Military Powerhouse," The National Interest, March 20, 2020, https://nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/heres-how-china-made-pakistan-militarypowerhouse-135137.
- 24 T.V. Paul, "Chinese-Pakistani Nuclear/Missile Ties and the Balance of Power," The Nonproliferation Review, 2003, pp. 1-9.
- 25 CSIS, "How dominant is China in the global arms trade?".
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 The International Institute for Strategic Studies, The Military Balance 2019, pp 251.
- 28 Ibid.
- 29 Vivek Raghuvanshi, "Purchase of Chinese Subs by Bangladesh 'An Act of Provocation' Toward India," Defence News, November 23, 2016, https://www.defensenews.com/naval/2016/11/23/purchase-of-chinesesubs-by-bangladesh-an-act-of-provocation-toward-india/.
- 30 Mizan Rahman, "China biggest weapon supplier to Bangladesh," Gulf Times, March 19, 2014, https://www.gulf-times.com/story/385209/China-biggest-weapons-supplier-to-Bangladesh.

32 CSIS, "How dominant is China in the global arms trade?".

34 Kamran Reza Chowdhury, "China To Help Bangladesh Build Submarine Base, Senior Official Says," Benar News, September 12, 2019, https://www.benarnews.org/english/news/bengali/submarine-base-09122019155029.html.

³¹ Ibid.

³³ Ibid.

- 35 Thu Aung, Poppy McPherson, "Myanmar, China ink deals to accelerated Belt and Road as Xi courts an isolated Suu Kyi," Reuters, January 18, 2020, https://in.reuters.com/article/myanmar-china/myanmar-china-ink-deals-to-accelerate-belt-and-road-as-xi-courts-an-isolated-suu-kyi-idINKBN1ZH056.
- 36 Laura Zhou, "China sees Myanmar as stepping stone to the Indian Ocean, energy security," South China Morning Post, January 15, 2020, at https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3046218/china-sees-myanmar-stepping-stone-indian-ocean-energy-security.
- 37 The International Institute for Strategic Studies, The Military Balance 2019, Routledge, London, 2019, pp. 292.
- 38 Bertil Lintner, "Myanmar's Chinese Connection," Asia Pacific Media Services, November 1994, http:// www.asiapacificms.com/articles/myanmar_chinese_connection/.
- 39 CSIS, "How dominant is China in the global arms trade?".
- 40 The International Institute for Strategic Studies, The Military Balance 2019, Routledge, London, 2019, pp. 293.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Shakeeb Asrar, "Who is selling weapons to Myanmar?," Al Jazeera, September 16, 2017, https:// www.aljazeera.com/indepth/interactive/2017/09/selling-myanmar-military-weapons-170914151902162.html.
- 45 Siemon T. Wezeman, "Arms Flows To South East Asia," SIPRI, December 2019, https://www.sipri.org/sites/ default/files/2019-12/1912_arms_flows_to_south_east_asia_wezeman.pdf.
- 46 Shantanu Roy-Chaudhury, "India-China-Sri Lanka Triangle: The Defense Dimension," The Diplomat, July 12, 2019, https://thediplomat.com/2019/07/india-china-sri-lanka-triangle-the-defense-dimension/.
- 47 Peter Popham, "How Beijing won Sri Lanka's civil war," Independent, May 23, 2010, https:// www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/how-beijing-won-sri-lankas-civil-war-1980492.html.
- 48 Janes, "Sri Lanka to receive Chinese military aid," Janes, May 15, 2019, https://www.janes.com/article/ 88528/sri-lanka-to-receive-chinese-military-aid.
- 49 The International Institute for Strategic Studies, The Military Balance 2019, pp. 305.
- 50 Ibid.
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 Rhea Mahbubani, "Pakistani leader Imran Khan admitted he refuses to criticize China's treatment of its Uighur minority because they 'helped us when we were at rock bottom'," Business Insider, January 23, 2020, https://www.businessinsider.com/imran-khan-pakistan-wont-criticize-china-on-uighurs-2020-1?IR=T.
- 53 Avia Nahreen, "The growing strategic importance of Bangladesh to China," The Daily Star, April 21, 2017, https://www.thedailystar.net/op-ed/the-growing-strategic-importance-bangladesh-china-1393957.
- 54 Nan Tian, "China's arms trade: a rival for global influence?".
- 55 Daniel Byman, Roger Cliff, "China's Arms Sales," RAND Corporation, 1999, https://www.rand.org/pubs/ monograph_reports/MR1119.html.
- 56 Avia Nahreen, "The growing strategic importance of Bangladesh to China".
- 57 Ron Matthews, Xiaojuan Ping, "The end game of China's arms export strategy," East Asia Forum, September 27, 2017, https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2017/09/27/the-end-game-of-chinas-arms-export-strategy/.

